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Melody Cardona
ASCSM


Dan Kaplan

AFT


James Carranza
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Krystal Romero

Student Services, BSI
Teeka James
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CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:30 pm.  MSU to approve today’s agenda and the minutes of Feb. 12, 2008.  

PUBLIC COMMENT – CAMPUS INCIDENT  Teeka James called for a community meeting of faculty, students and staff as soon as tomorrow to address the violent event that occurred on campus this noon.  Information about the incident is limited at this time, but it involved groups of men, violence, and blood.  Rumors and unconfirmed reports included that stabbing and bludgeoning occurred, that gang members came down from San Francisco for the fight, that football players were involved, and that the catalyst was an obscene gesture made a few days ago to someone’s girlfriend.   Drip Coffee staff, who witnessed the incident, said security arrived quickly.  The fight itself lasted maybe three minutes.  An ambulance and fire truck were soon on the scene, and there was a big police presence.
Jeremy said Ethnic Studies instructor Fredric Gaines has a key role in dealing with such incidents.  African-American and Pacific Islanders participated, and there was concern that gangs and/or non-students might be involved.  Carlene said there is a gang presence in our community.  We must make it clear that gang activities, and bringing weapons to campus, will not be tolerated.  

The text message alert system is designed for a campus shut down, for example in case of an earthquake or a shooter, not for an incident like the one today.  There were two SWAT drills last summer, as part of preparing for various situations on campus.  New and remodeled buildings have electronic latches, making automatic lockdown possible.  
ASCSM Senator Melody Cardona recalled a high school incident in which students from other high schools came, one with a gun.  The resulting fight led to a series of fights over several days, and by Friday cars were broken into and set on fire, and people beaten up.   She favors having discussions of the incident in our classes. 
Dan supported a well-organized campus-wide forum, but said tomorrow would be too soon.  First, all details of the incident should be collected and disseminated.  People who know about the gang situation in San Mateo County should speak to those issues.  Jeremy said he could contact VPSS Jennifer Hughes to set up a campus-wide forum.  Teeka suggested including psych services, and noted that incidents like this could have an impact on enrollment.  Eileen said other state agencies with which she works have routine fire, earthquake, and terrorist drills.  We do not, and people don’t know what to do.   We should have a procedure to follow.   Teeka described this as an opportunity to do community building, to bring the campus, including students, together and not just point fingers at bad people.  
Carlene asserted psych services and security should have a presence right now, in the immediate aftermath of the incident.  It would have been nice if they had come into the classrooms of students who witnessed the fight, including her own.  Linda Phipps saw the incident and discussed it with her class.   She came out of Building 17 on the way to her 12 o’clock class and saw both participants and gawkers.  She ran into DSPS in Building 16 to call security, which was already on the way.  Police were on the scene when she came out of Building 16 a few minutes later.  At 1 pm, after her class, there were still about eight police officers, looking for witnesses who could identify people involved in the incident.  Jeremy said the police had a planned response, which included talking to people leaving the area.    

Jeremy will ask for an all-campus meeting and will inform faculty about it as soon as possible.  
Dan reported on a different problematic behavior.  Yesterday morning AFT President Ernie Rodriguez witnessed a young man driving up Hillsdale Blvd at perhaps 75 mph, running stop signs.  Dan witnessed a similar event two weeks ago.  When Ernie reported the incident to campus security he learned from Supervisor of Campus Security John Wells that San Mateo police do not respond to driving complaints on campus.  They come only if there’s an accident.   CSM security deals with speeding.    

Jeremy reported security cameras are being installed around campus.  There will be cameras at every building entrance, and cameras will record license plates of all vehicles coming onto campus.  The data will be stored for a time, and there are privacy issues.  The college will pilot a blue light phone system soon.  Conversations are under way about cost, locations, and maintenance of such a system.  As part of CIP2, the college is looking at these and other options to increase campus security.  Cameras will serve as a deterrent to bad behavior.  Students have said lighting is an issue in the evening.  Lighting is being programmed now.  Every other Wednesday Jeremy attends President’s Cabinet meetings about construction, at which these proposals are studied.   

The proposed text messaging system will have a four digit number for calling campus security from any cell phone.  At present there are no loudspeakers on campus, except the one on Building 14 which produces the bell tower chimes.  There is no bell tower.  The new fire alarms in Buildings 15 and 17 have speaker capability, but cannot access the whole campus.  Flat screen TVs with streams of information can be installed, probably starting with the second story railing in Building 16.  ASCSM representative Justine Armes pointed out someone in the administration building could type in messages.  Jeremy said other schools have automatic text messaging systems.  Justine said students must use WebSMART to sign up for our text messaging system.  Many students won’t bother, and many students don’t have cell phones or have cell phone plans that do not include texting.  Jeremy said ASCSM could look at it as a safety issue.  
NEW BUSINESS – BASIC SKILLS INITIATIVE  James Carranza, co-chair of the Basic Skills Committee, distributed action plan and expenditure plan information from the state on the Basic Skills Initiative (BSI).  This, and the “poppy copy” with information on best practices are available at the BSI website, www.ccc.bsi.org.  The first step is self-assessment in four areas: A. Organizational/Administrative Practices, B. Program Components, C. Faculty and Staff Development, and D. Instructional Practices.  The committee will then recommend several five-year goals in each area, and action plans for 2007-08 to achieve them.  The major statewide organizations of community college faculty (ASCCC), administrators (ACCCA), and students (CalSACC) , are all involved.  Members of the Basic Skills Committee include Brandon Smith, Amy Sobel, Juanita Alunan, Jon Kitamura, Harry Nishanian, Sylvia Aguirre, Chris Rico and Krystal Romero, with co-chairs James Carranza and Danita Scott.   The committee was formed late last semester.
More and more community college students are unready for college level work.  Unlike many states, California allows developmental students to take transfer level courses.  As the percentage of developmental students increases, we need to be very proactive in dealing with this changing student population.  The BSI makes about $100,000 of state money available to each community college in the state every year for the next five years, as seed money for this work.  The actual amount depends on basic skills enrollment.   The Governor approved this funding, but it was not a sure thing.  The BSI expenditure plan from each college specifies how the $100,000 will be allocated among seven broad areas.  Unexpended BSI funds can be carried over to future years.  Spread among the programs doing basic skills, the $100,000 per year to CSM is a modest sum.  The college will also identify actions that will require new funding sources.  
Krystal Romero described her role as Matriculation and Basic Skills Coordinator and Advisor.   Student Services Basic Skills Coordinator.  She works with basic skills students and with students on probationary or dismissed status, to orient them and help them advocate for themselves.  She also works with students in academic distress referred to her by faculty members.  She will meet with any matriculated student, but especially basic skills students and students with probationary or dismissed status.  While not a counselor, she does talk with students about such things as unit load and reasons for probation, and may place them with counselors.  Students are no longer routinely assigned counselors.
Jeremy reported the ASCCC perspective is we have to reach a student population not ready for college level work with faculty trained in a discipline, but not in teaching.  The literature says the BSI approaches have proven successful where they have been tried.  James said the “poppy copy,” a real attempt to set out best practices in basic skills, is put together very well.  Our student equity report two years ago showed a low percent of basic skills students passing classes and moving to degree applicable or transfer level courses.  Students want more tutorial support.  Our Basic Skills numbers will increase in Fall ’09, when statewide competency requirements are raised to English 100 and Math 120.  If CSM’s AA requirements match that, such courses as English 838 and 848 would become basic skills courses.  
Jeremy said the Basic Skills Committee’s work is relevant to our being on warning.  WASC wants us to demonstrate our action steps achieve our goals.  James added we want everything in place by May 1, the deadline to submit our plan to the state.  The committee has assessed areas A and B, and will look at C and D at its next meeting.  Then it will develop long range goals based on its assessment, then action plans based on the goals.  Jeremy asked whether Governing Council wanted the Basic Skills Committee to discuss its assessment and proposed long range goals with us.  James said the committee wants feedback but is in a time crunch to get its paperwork done and secure funding.  Implementation starts in the fall, but we can revise the goals and action plans from year to year.  
James distributed a planning matrix for area A from Los Angeles Mission College.  LA Mission was a Basic Skills pilot college, and did a great job.  The matrix includes long-term goals, and planned actions for each based on the effective practices in the “poppy copy” literature review, with target dates and responsible parties.    Skyline and CCSF have different models, and so can we.  
At our last meeting in the fall, we talked about the Senate’s role this semester.  Retention of students was a key area.  We lose students because we put them into situations where we ask them to do things they’re not yet ready to do, and we don’t have the support network for them.  
Jeremy suggested a two-stage approach for the committee.  First, develop assessments and goals and bring them to Governing Council for buy-in.  Second, articulate proposed action steps, which faculty would discuss and prioritize in campus-wide dialogue.  
Teeka asked whether ideas are filtering up to or down from the committee.  Anne said both models are legitimate.  Often committee members representing groups don’t get feedback from their groups.  We want entire departments giving feedback to the committee.  The Senate and the BSI Committee alone are not enough.  Feedback on the big picture should be based on broader input.  Jeremy said we get dinged for coming up with plans in isolation.  Krystal said the committee is advisory to the VPI, who will determine what happens from there.  James said we want to be sure everyone knows what’s coming.  Teeka said maybe the affected departments, math, English, and ESL, should meet together.  
Jeremy said a concern is that California, unlike other states, allows students not qualified for transfer level courses to take them anyway.  If we harden our prerequisites we’ll lose students to other colleges.  How do we support our basic skills students who are taking basic skills and transfer courses simultaneously?  Eileen said a lot of IGETC and other courses require English 100 as a prerequisite, to be transferable.  Let’s identify courses that don’t.  Also, retention is not addressed in the document.  Basic skills students often lack motivation, having no goal, major, or career direction.  They don’t make it.  They don’t have something they’re working toward.  
Kathleen agreed planning for goals is important, but so is buy-in from faculty.  It is important to communicate.  Committees have representatives who make decisions, but without communication there is no buy-in from departments.  Krystal said the Basic Skills Committee is not an exclusive committee, and faculty members are welcome at its meetings.  Skyline had 33 people on its committee, including deans, and its president headed up work on section A.  James said CCSF’s chancellor created a BSI Steering Committee.  Anne will invite people to join the Basic Skills Committee at the Feb. 27 English department meeting.  
Jeremy said our campus will soon hire a consulting firm.  He hopes they don’t drive our efforts, but they will be among the resources to help us.  Jeremy will help study our program review process.  The educational master plan is also related.  It is time to get our planning house in order.  It’s a great opportunity.  We feel we were placed on warning on very shaky grounds.  People realize ACCJC has changed.  It is no longer playing nice.  Our big concern is if in October they don’t think we’ve made adequate progress they’ll move us to probation.  Andreas Wolf compared it to an IRS audit.  Rosemary asked whether our administration will step up, as Skyline’s did.  Jeremy said our current administrators are in-house people.  Vicky Morrow was in the State Chancellor’s Office.  She has consultant-level experience herself.  Jeremy likes our autonomy.  We need to formalize the organic processes we have in place, build feedback loops, and make it all more transparent to outside agencies when they come.  If we’re headed in the wrong direction, someone needs to say so.
Under shared governance, in most cases the Senate has primacy of recommendation and administrators have the final say.  Last summer’s Memorandum of Understanding, giving faculty final say on a particular form of concurrent enrollment, was an exception.  On basic skills, we are at most a recommending body.  We are charged through the BSI committee with making recommendations to the VPI, who is obliged to honor them unless there is a compelling reason not to. The Senate names the BSI committee, which gathers input and brings ideas to Governing Council for discussion.  The BSI committee makes the recommendation.  
Governing Council discussed whether adjuncts with a 60% load can receive stipends to attend workshops.  Dan said the 60% law pertains only to time in the classroom, so professional development money could be used for such adjuncts.  James and Anne said the administration has repeatedly argued that the limit applies to total compensation, so such adjuncts could not be compensated for professional development.  Dan asked whether there is anything in writing about that position, and if not could we get a confirmation or clarification from administration, perhaps by email.  Anne will follow up on that.  Carlene asked that we not be conflictive.
The BSI committee will have assessment of areas A, B, C, and D in rough form by next week, and could have general goals in two weeks.   If the goals look good, the committee and departments can work on action steps.  This work is a professional development activity.  
SECRETARY’S REPORT  Lloyd Davis has contacted the VPI’s office requesting information about numbers of faculty in each division, and expects a response soon.  The information will be used to revise our by-laws to conform to the new division structure.  Jeremy asked for other ideas about changes to the by-laws.
NEW BUSINESS – ACCREDITATION The College Assessment Committee led was an ad hoc committee that reported to President’s Council.  It is not clear that an ad hoc committee has the authority to require all faculty members to do anything.  A subcommittee of the Senate could recommend to Governing Council and we in turn could make requests of all faculty.  Jeremy suggested we consider having a more formal tie between the assessment committee and the Senate, so the committee’s recommendations would come from the Senate.
An ASCCC report supports giving the SLO coordinator a seat on Governing Council.  Lloyd noted all standing committee chairs sit on Cañada’s Governing Council.  Kathleen suggested we consider the same practice.

Jeremy said the job description of the SLO coordinator needs to be very clear and something the campus understands.  If SLO/Assessment is represented on Governing Council we could specify the coordinator’s role in the by-laws.  The college gives the Senate nine units of released time each semester.  Currently six of those go to the Academic Senate president and three to the chair of the Committee on Instruction.  The other Senate committees meet only as needed.   Jeremy will find out who funds the reassigned time the SLO coordinator currently gets.  That reassigned time should continue if SLO/Assessment becomes a Senate committee function.   We want to tie assessment work to the Senate in clear ways, so it’s a faculty driven process.  Kathleen expressed concern about the effect on faculty workload of SLO/assessment.  
We are concerned about one particular recommendation, that we “incorporate effectiveness in producing student learning outcomes into the evaluation of faculty.”  Skyline doesn’t connect the two, and was not placed on warning.  Jeremy said some of his comments were inspired by Jim Robertson.  Jim says he has no idea where the authority for the Assessment Committee comes from, but by Title 5 it should be from the Senate.  Jeremy said if the SLO coordinator reports to the Senate, the lines of authority are clear.  The coordinator would make recommendations to the Senate, which in turn would make recommendations to the college. 

Course outlines for COI must include course SLOs and how they articulate with program SLOs.  At present we don’t use SLOs in faculty evaluation at all.  Faculty evaluation is a contractual issue.  How well our students do is not a good measure of how well we teach.  However, not doing SLO assessment jeopardizes our accreditation.   If a recommendation on SLOs and assessment comes from the Senate it is a faculty recommendation, so it must be carried out.  
Jeremy spoke with Cañada Senate President Martin Partlan, who will take over as Cañada’s SLO/Assessment coordinator.  Martin wants to partner up with us on assessment projects.  This could be appropriate in some departments.  As our regional accreditation agency, WASC has primacy on making us do SLOs, but any tie-in with faculty evaluation is a collective bargaining issue.  The ASCCC perspective is to go along with WASC to fend off even more objectionable conditions from the federal level.  
Kathleen said in English, SLOs have inspired really good discussions, but there is concern about workload.  For example, who will look at student portfolios to see whether students are meeting ISLOs?  Linda said consideration of SLOs has led to rich discussions in the math department.  Math courses are sequential, and when students aren’t ready for the next course, that’s a concern.  The department discusses what should be done in each course so students don’t find themselves in a later course for which they haven’t been prepared.  

Jeremy said course objectives tell what we hope to accomplish with the course, and SLOs tell what students should be able to do when they’ve completed the course.  In assessment, we look to see if they can do those things.  As a state funded agency, we have obligations to show the taxpayers we are using their funds well.  This is an opportunity to show what we do for students.  Our faculty does more for students than faculties at the four year schools, but the latter are paid way more than we are.  Accountability reporting may bring us more support.   At the start of Gulf War II, George W. Bush said he knew in his gut Iraq had WMD.  He never demonstrated that they did.  Similarly it’s not enough for us to say “we have a hunch.”  We need to show our hunches are correct.  

FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  Jeremy has not received a list of members of the Dental Hygiene screening committee.   Consensus of Governing Council was to empower him to make the decision on approving the list when he gets it.

NEW BUSINESS – EDUCATIONAL MASTER PLAN COMMITTEE UPDATE  Jeremy reported the accreditation team said our planning processes don’t talk to each other.  We will revamp our strategic planning.   The Educational Master Plan (EMP) will include an environmental scan (community needs), a college snapshot (what we offer), and a gap analysis.  We will identify gaps (community needs we are not meeting), then write up goals and action steps.  The EMP will feed into the work plans of the three branches on campus: student services, instruction, and business services.   Instruction will have a work plan for each division.  Work plans, like college strategic plans, will show who is responsible and what we look for to see what is accomplished.  Each department will conduct a program review.  Data should relate to the division level work plan, but be based on what goes on at the department level.  Data, goals, and work are tied it at all levels.  We have a lot of the elements already.  The mission statement is part of the strategic plan.  Strategic planning is the lens through which we look at the EMP and evaluate our priorities.  Basic Skills will tie into the educational master plan, as well as into facilities and budget.  The EMP communicates with these and we will build timelines to review various pieces that are looked at within each plan.  Eileen said data from the community goes from a district-level environmental scan.  John Sewart will be tasked with specifics relative to our plan.  
We need to advise the Cabinet about community needs.  We have a community member, one person, on the EMP committee.  We also get data from data marts.  Demographic changes lie ahead.  More than half of our students won’t have English as their primary language.  County population is not increasing.  In two weeks we’ll have a list of programs put on program viability.  With shared governance, we need a way to assure a faculty voice in institutional decisions.  We need communication among the college, its divisions, and their programs, and a stronger faculty voice in the program review document.  Kathleen added we need more full time faculty.  English has about 48 instructors, only nine of them full time.  Linda said Math has about 41 instructors, only 12 of whom are full time.  
ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:20 p.m.  The next meeting will be Mar. 11, 2008. 






















